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RECOMMENDATION: 
That pursuant to Section 90(2) and (3)(b)(i)(ii) of the Local Government Act 1999, the 
Council orders that all persons present, with the exception of the following persons: 
Mark Searle, Kathy Jarrett, Heather Montgomerie, John Valentine,  Kate McKenzie, 
Craig Clarke, Jaimie Thwaites and Victoria Moritz, Campbell Mackie and Nathan 
Hawkes, be excluded from the meeting as the Council receives and considers 
information relating information the disclosure of which could reasonably be 
expected to confer a commercial advantage on a person with whom the council is 
conducting, or proposing to conduct, business, or to prejudice the commercial 
position of the council and would, on balance, be contrary to the public interest.  



 
REPORT OBJECTIVES: 
 
To advise Council of cost and time issues associated with the construction of the Cove Civic 
Centre (“CCC”) ( “the Project”) and to seek a Council resolution to proceed to negotiations, 
following which, a report will be brought to Council for consideration on the revised contract 
cost and project completion date.  A negotiation process is aimed at: 

1. securing the timely and cost effective completion of the Project ; 
2. resolving  all Project programming and financial issues so as to avoid any protracted 

dispute with the construction contractor Mossop Construction and Interiors (“MC+I”). 
 
 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: 
 
Project construction activities commenced in October  2013. At the outset of the Project, the 
opening of the CCC was originally programmed for March 2015, after a December 2014 
construction completion. 
 
During the Project a number of events and circumstances (including the identification and 
correction of design errors/omissions, the  insolvency of the sole  supplier of a specified 
louvre product and inconsistent levels of administration and resourcing by MC+I) have 
impeded the progress of construction activities. Those events and circumstances have 
resulted in completion delays and attendant increases in the cost of completing the Project. 
The current  forecast adjusted  Project completion date is June 2015 and the adjusted 
opening date for operations concerning the CCC is July 2015. 
 
Attached as Appendix 1 is a report from Thinc Projects (the appointed Project Manager and 
Superintendent for the Project) (“the Report”) which details  the problems encountered on 
the Project to date and the time and cost impact of those problems. Importantly, the Report 
demonstrates  that the processes under the Project contract for determining where risk and 
responsibility rests for the completion delays in issue and the attendant increases in the cost 
of completing the Project will be complicated, based on subjective analysis to some degree, 
time consuming and expensive.  
 
The Report also highlights that while the Project contract affords the Council rights and 
remedies against MC+I in respect of any unjustified delay in completing the Project, it is 
likely that the Council will become involved in a costly and protracted dispute with MC+I if a 
strict contractual line is adopted and enforced by the Council.  
 
The two real options that are now available to the Council, as noted in Section 5 of the 
Report, are to either: 

1. require Thinc Projects to make determinations about the respective entitlements of 
the Council and MC+I (which will be challenged by MC+I and lead to costly dispute); 
or 

2. start a without prejudice dialogue with MC+I aimed at reaching a mutually agreed 
framework for completing the Project by an agreed completion date and for an 
agreed adjusted construction cost. Any such dialogue will need to be focussed on 
securing an agreement with MC+I that results in the following outcomes (“the 
Required Outcomes”): 
2.1 completion of the Project by a firm date; 
2.2 the creation of a new liquidated damages regime that will apply if MC+I does 

not complete the Project by the new completion date; and  
2.3 the settlement of all existing variation costs claims from MC+I, delay costs 

and liquidated damages entitlements with associated releases of liability from 
the Council to MC+I and from MC+I to the Council; 



 
The benefit associated with adopting and implementing option 2 above and achieving the 
Required Outcomes is that the Council will achieve certainty about Project completion and  
the cost of doing so in the short term, without any risk of becoming involved in a protracted 
dispute with MC+I.  
 
 
An approach has already been made to MC+I regarding a way forward on the outstanding 
delay and costs issues. MC+I has indicated that it would be prepared to participate in without 
prejudice and good faith discussions  as per  option 2. 
 
Given this, and in keeping with the recommendations set out in Section 5 of the Report, 
there is a pressing need for Council to decide whether to endorse the start of negotiations 
with MC+I to secure the Required Outcomes.  
  
 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS: (4) DUE DATES 
 
That Council: 
1. Note that there are time and cost implications and risks arising out of 

the completion delays on the Project to date, which implications and 
risks must be managed and addressed. 

2. Authorise the Chief Executive Officer to  commence without prejudice 
and good faith discussions with MC+I to formulate a settlement 
framework that is consistent with the Required Outcomes, such 
settlement framework (if and when formulated) to be brought to 
Council for consideration and endorsement.  

3. Authorise the Chief Executive Officer to make public comments in 
relation to the completion date for the project so as to advise the 
community, suppliers to the project and council staff that are 
preparing for the opening of the facility 

4. In accordance with Section 91(7) and (9) of the Local Government Act 
1999 the Council orders that this report, Cove Civic Centre – Cost and 
programme matters  and the minutes arising from this report having 
been considered in confidence under Section 90(2) and (3)(b)(i)(ii) of 
the Act be kept confidential and not available for public inspection for 
a period of 12 months from the date of this meeting.  This 
confidentiality order will be reviewed at the General Council Meeting 
in December 2015 
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December 
2015 
 

BACKGROUND 
 
Council has been progressively facilitating the redevelopment of the Hallett Cove shopping 
precinct through the development of Patpa Drive, (completed by Council in December 2008), 
the redevelopment of the Hallett Cove Shopping Centre (completed by the Makris Group in 
2009) and the construction of the CCC. 
 
Council established a budget for the Cove Civic Centre of $  million ($  Council, 
$  Federal) and $  (Council) for related infrastructure works. Tenders were called 
and six responses received. The construction tender prices ranged from $  to 
$  Whilst MC+I’s tender was the lowest, a number of criteria are taken into 





information regarding the delays and the remedies that can be adopted to place the project 
on a new time schedule and contract cost to ensure the delivery of the project. 
 
A number of causes have combined to result in the delays, these include MC+I’s 
inconsistent approach to contract administration, site coordination, programming issues and 
resourcing.  One of the primary issues has been the inability of MC+I to translate the design 
into workshop drawings and constructible elements i.e. steelwork and windows.  
 
The City of Marion's consultant design team's time to respond to requests for information 
has contributed to some of the delays.  The CCC is a complex design, and the design 
drawings were dependent on the coordination of the workshop drawing process by MC+I.  
Support of the consultant design team is needed to achieve this. There have been instances 
where the design team’s response has not been as timely as it could or should be.  
Inclement weather has also contributed to the overall completion delay in issue. In respect of 
adverse weather there has been 20 days of delays associated with either extreme heat or 
rain that has stopped construction. 
 
MC+I has cited delays associated with the louvre windows that were specified for the 
project, steelwork for windows and window installation.  
 
The contractual responsibility for delivering the louvre windows and other windows rests with 
MC+I despite the fact that the louvre product was specified and that only one supplier could 
supply and install the nominated product. This fact is relevant because the supplier became 
insolvent during the Project, thereby creating delays while an alternative supplier was 
considered, and then discounted due to cost, and then a final window treatment was 
approved and formulated. MC+I has argued that from a fairness perspective, they should not 
have to shoulder the full extent of the delay arising from the supplier’s insolvency. Apart from 
the insolvency issue, MC+I spent many months during which they did not co-ordinate the 
design issues associated with the louvers, meaning that they are not blameless in terms of 
how and when the insolvency of the supplier impacted on the Project program.  
 
The range for the cost of resolving the Project will become more certain as further 
information is forthcoming and there is clarity around whether outstanding time and cost 
issues can be resolved without recourse to dispute resolution processes. In December MC+I 
had still not provided a revised construction finish date which influences the calculation of 
costs.   MC+I provided a revised construction finish date on 29 January 2015, of late June 
2015.  Through the tender process MC+I’s tender price was $  million below the tender 
estimate. The cost of finally delivering the Project  should still be within the Council’s 
approved budget of $  million ($  Council, $  Federal funding), especially if a 
settlement framework can be formulated and agreed with MC+I. 
 
 
ANALYSIS 
 
Options to resolve claims and complete the project 
 
As noted in the Report, there are essentially two options for achieving completion of the 
Project and determining the final cost of construction. One option is for the Council to require 
Thinc Projects to make determinations under the Project contract as to the specific 
entitlements of the Council and MC+I. As Thinc Projects highlight in the Report, any such 
determinations will result in the activation of dispute resolution processes which would place 
the resolution of such matters in the hands of the Court or an Arbitrator. If this happens, 
there will be no certainty around completion and the costs of any ensuing dispute will outstrip 
the amounts that are currently being forecast as actual construction cost increases. High 
level legal advice has been obtained about the time and cost associated with dispute 



resolution processes. It is understood that a construction dispute usually takes some 2 years 
to resolve, would involve fees in the order of $  plus the costs of resolving the 
claims, and would require the diversion of the equivalent of two full time staff over the 2 year 
period to resource the disputation process. 
 
The second available option is for the parties to negotiate and agree a settlement framework 
that would result in  a new contract sum and construction completion date being agreed. 
MC+I  has advised of their desire to engage in negotiations aimed at formulating such a 
settlement framework. 
 
It is highly recommended that Council endorse the second option involving the negotiation 
and formulation of a settlement framework to enable the Project to be completed in the most 
timely possible manner and without significant legal and resource implications to both 
organisations. 
 
Representatives of MC+I and staff have met to determine a draft process for resolving 
claims, establishing a new finish date and a new contract sum. The resolution of these 
matters will have a cost implication that will need to be considered by Council to enable the 
formulated settlement framework to be endorsed, documented and implemented.  
 
Until the above negotiations occur the actual final cost of delivering the Project cannot be 
specifically determined. Thinc Projects and Rider Levett Bucknall (cost consultants) estimate 
the values in the range of $  to $  may end up being incurred in excess of the 
current allocated Project costs. It should be noted that this range is within the $  million 
tender saving and the budget of $  million and the interest earned on the federal funding 
of $  is also available to resolve the costs.  

 
Financial Implications: 
 
Council’s contribution to the project of $  million has been accommodated in the Long 
Term Financial Plan (LTFP).   
 
The estimated range to deliver the Project is, as noted above,  between $  and 
$  The final amount will not be known until negotiations are concluded with MC+I 
and then considered by Council or in the worst case, until there has been a dispute process 
and then a final and binding determination of Project entitlements.  Whilst the range to 
conclude the Project, at its upper limit is $  this is still within the $  million tender 
saving that was achieved in the tender process. The resolution of the amount required to 
complete the project will still be within Council’s $  million allocation, as included in the 
Long Term Financial Plan. 
 
CONCLUSION: 
 
The outstanding completion delays and attendant cost issues need to be negotiated and 
resolved to enable the Project to be completed expeditiously, with certainty and without the 
prospect of the Council becoming involved in a protracted and costly dispute with MC+I. 
 
There will be a need to access the tender saving that was secured on the engagement of 
MC+I so as to complete the Project quickly and to close out current claim issues. The net 
cost of MC+I’s claims and Council’s claims will be known soon, if discussions commence 
and progress with MC+I. 
 
Any settlement framework that is formulated with MC+I will be brought to Council as soon as 
practicable for consideration and endorsement. 
 






























